Withnell Parish Council

MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD AT ST JOSEPH’S CLUB ON THURSDAY 17TH DECEMBER 2015
PRESENT: Councillors; S Perry, M Evans, R Flood, S Grime, G France, M France, D Hardy C France, R Ogilvie and A Perry 
 Also in attendance; Mr. B Golding 
	15.133
	APOLOGIES

Apologies were received and accepted from Councillors A Crompton, C Howard, and K Jones.


	15.134
	MEMBERSHIP

Councillor Flood was welcomed to his first meeting.

There were no changes to report.
Members of the Council were reminded of their responsibility to declare any personal interest in respect of matters contained on the agenda. 



	15.135
	MINUTES

The Minutes of the meeting held on 5th November having been circulated, were accepted and signed as a correct record subject to an amendment at 

15.123 after 4th paragraph (Withnell Fold tree) include the sentence “The level of correspondence was explained. This was not a Parish Council matter”.
15.123 to read…..proposals and their feasibility…

15.123 to read BWARA not as stated
15.125 addition of sentence; It was agreed a further complaint be submitted to the County Council naming the 2 Councillors.
Proposed C France
Seconded S Perry 
Carried unanimously



	15.136
	MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES
(15.98) The virgin media manhole cover which was causing noise nuisance at Abbey Village had been reported to the County Council as yet no action appeared to have been taken.
(15.99) It was reported that the bus pass issue for pupils in Abbey Village attending Chorley High schools remained unresolved. 

(15.112) Some pointing was needed around the War memorials, this was still to be completed.
The Chair read the text of the complaint to the County Council to the meeting.

The Chair reported on the claims for responsibility for planned work at Abbey Village being made in political newsletters being circulated. This was particularly disappointing as the Parish Council had now been involved in development plans with the Borough Council for more than 3 years, a consultation had occurred and plans discussed but due to national funding issues funds had not been available for release until now. The Parish Council had held funds back from other priorities so that the scheme could go ahead when funds form the Community Levy fund (former Section 106) became available. These funds were now available after much behind the scenes work and discussions by Parish Councillors. 
The Chair also reported that the same newsletter referred to ‘the Council’ without clarifying which of the three Council’s with respective responsibility for matters within the local community was being referred to. 


	15.137
	BOROUGH COUNCIL REPORT

Councillor M France provided a verbal report on recent work and included reference to;
The work with County Councillor K Snape and the Borough Council’s Empty Homes officer in seeing what could be done about the 4 adjacent properties on Railway Road was explained. Sadly after much investigation into the legal intricacies little could be done at this time due to the variety of issues which included probate.
Councillor C France reported that the Borough Council had recently issued 5 planning enforcement notices one of which included an airstrip.



	15.138
	LANCASHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL TRANSPORT PROPOSALS
The Chair summarised the County Council’s proposals for providing transport in areas which would be impacted by the cuts in subsidies to routes. Councillors had previously been provided with a copy of the County Council’s consultation document. The evening and weekend services between Blackburn to Chorley would be impacted.
The County Council’s suggested options were; 

· To set up a not for profit management group which would involve all the Councils on the route, both Boroughs, Blackburn and Chorley and  at least 3 Parish Councils would need to be involved.
· To open a community based organisation which assumed responsibility for the full organisation.

The significant time, effort and perceived problems were outlined. A business plan would need to be drawn up, there would also need to be an assessment of need undertaken as to the needs of those on the route. Planning of the route and timetables would be necessary, enthusiasm would be a key element. A legal entity would need to be created and a charitable company formed limited by guarantee. The County Council may consider providing the servicing for the minibus but the community would need to meet the running costs and cover deprecation.
Following a discussion on the possible options it was unanimously agreed not to involve the Parish Council with the scheme at this stage but to consult to ascertain if there were any local groups interested.
Proposed S Perry

Seconded M Evans

Carried Unanimously

Councillor G France reported on his involvement as a Borough Councillor with a recent interview on Radio Lancashire regarding the transport issues which would impact on rural communities due to the proposed cuts. Councillor G France also reported that a Borough Councillor was actively talking to a range of transport providers to ascertain what may be possible once the subsidies were withdrawn.
The Council approved the following response to the consultation.

We are very unhappy as a council about the proposed withdrawal of the evening and Sunday bus services through Withnell.

· We as a body do not believe we have the experience or expertise to establish the management group necessary from the outset.
· It is a large logistical undertaking by any group to organise such a scheme across the area.

· where can the minibus be garaged when the route would finish in one of the two towns
· if bus operators cannot operate the service how can it be expected that others without their experience can do so

· the provision should be overseen by a competent body not operated by enthusiastic amateurs

· the opportunity to run the scheme will however be promoted. 

 

	15.139
	BOUNDARY COMMISSION PROPOSALS

The proposals of the Boundary Commission relating to the new County Council ward which would include, but not name, Withnell were discussed.
The concerns raised included the lack of connection with Clayton North both between the communities and through the transport infrastructure.

It was proposed to raise the concerns with the Commission that there were no historic ties between Clayton North and Withnell, no church parish connections, no school connections and no community links.

Proposed C France

Seconded G France

Carried unanimously.



	15.140
	LENGTHSMAN REPORT

Work undertaken in Nov

Litter Picking/Fly Tipping Removal

Undertaken in; Brinscall, Abbey Village, Withnell Fold, Withnell Mill, 
General repairs/Maintenance

Repairs to boardwalk Railway Park-on going

Repairs to wall Lodge bank
Drainage
Withnell Mill

Dole Lane

Grass cutting/Strimming
Nil

Clearing leaves & weeds

Railway Road, War memorials

Tree/Shrub/Bulb planting

Hedgerow Laying/planting- 
Conservation projects
Nil

Public Rights of Way Improvement
Hedge cutting Abbey Village

Walling

Nil.
Liaise with Parish Council, Farmers/landowners/Countryside service
Nil

Other
Repairs to notice board
The speed indicator device was now being utilised.
The difficulties experienced with the Christmas lights was explained, the need to plan for installation particularly in Abbey Village as the tree continued to grow was explained.



	15.141
	CORRESPONDENCE
Correspondence received since the previous meeting included;

Alec Price letter – A copy of the letter had been circulated and concerned the control of dogs. 

Councillor M France reported that the possibility of additional signage for Lodge Bank, it was reported that was not legally enforceable to have dogs on a lead, dogs should be under control however. Dangerous breeds should be reported to the police but this was not the case on this occasion.
LCC Parish transport scheme documentation had been discussed a separate agenda item.
LAPTC newsletter- Councillor G France had informed the Clerk about the availability of grants via Tesco Community Fund, a bid of £ 8000 had been submitted and had just passed the second stage, the third and final stage was in January. The bid had been submitted to support the wildflower meadow scheme suggested for the curtilage at the junction of the A675/A674 and M65.



	15.142
	APPLICATION FOR GRANTS
There were no applications for grants.



	15.143
	PLANNING APPLICATIONS
PLANNING APPLICATIONS SINCE LAST MEETING

Applications

59 School Lane Brinscall 
Erection of detached store to the rear alleyway. (Retrospective)
Withnell Fold Millennium Green 

Retrospective consent for: Construction of new path, renovation of existing paths and erection of interpretation board on the Millennium Green
14 Windsor Drive Brinscall 
Single storey rear extension 

(conservatory) 
Stanworth Farm Barn

 Bolton Road Withnell 

Discharge of conditions: 7 (mortar mix _ pointing) _ 8 (external stonework coursing & jointing) to consent granted by 13/00418/FUL for the conversion of barn to four dwellings
21 Windsor Drive Brinscall 
Proposed single storey rear 

conservatory 
4 Withnell Fold Withnell 

Erection of stone built front 

porch.
Permission

nil

Refusal

nil

Withdrawal

nil

Tree Preservation Orders/Tree Works

nil

Amendments

nil

The enforcement issues at a property on Buckholes Lane were explained. The house had permission but the building was not being followed, there was no permission for the temporary accommodation on site and no permission for the vehicle bays.
The Borough Council were being dealt with by the Borough Council.

	15.144
	COUNCILLOR ISSUES
Councillor G France reported that Garden Street had now been resurfaced.
Councillor R Flood raised concerns regarding vehicles parking outside the Londis shop on School Lane.

Councillor Evans reported there had been fly tipping at the top of Well Lane.

Councillor A Perry requested that the grit bins be checked and grit be provided if necessary.
Councillor S Grime requested that a bush to the rear of the baths adjacent to the connecting path be tidied up by the Lengthsmen.
Councillor S Perry reported on issues with a driver form the Dial a Ride scheme which he had observed in Higher Wheelton.


	15.145
	ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT

See Appendix A

Proposed C France 
Seconded R Flood
Carried unanimously


	15.146
	DATE AND TIME OF NEXT MEETING

The next meeting was arranged for 7.30pm on 14th January at St John’s. Then back to the first Thursday of the month until May.
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